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Unity | Recovery | Service  

 NEWSLETTER - PASS IT ON 

 

The following is an article from the Nov.1951 
edition of the AA Grapevine, authored by Bill 
W., entitled, ñServices Make AA Tick.ò In it, Bill 
chronicles the development of Service as being 
the Third Legacy of Alcoholics Anonymous. 
 

   A COFFEE POT simmers on the kitch-
en stove, a hospital sobers the stricken suf-
ferer, General Headquarters broadcasts the 
AA message; our Service lifelines span the 
Seven Seas. All these symbolize AA in ac-
tion. For action is the magic word of Alco-
holics Anonymous. So it is, that every AA 
service daily proves that so-called "material 
activities" can lead to magnificent spiritual 
results. 
 
Service in the Parlor 
 

  Once upon a time, all AA meetings were 
held in homes. There weren't any commit-
tees and nobody put up a cent. We hadn't 
even a name and "founders" were unheard 
of. It was that simple. 
 

   Yet we did enjoy one "service"--a valua-
ble one, too. Wives baked cakes and brewed 
strong coffee for us alkies huddling together 
in the front parlors, still terrified that our 
new program might not work after all. 
Those wifely dispensations of good cheer 
smoothed the way and so lightened our bur-
den of doubt. Thus, from the very begin-
ning, did such gracious service make AA 
tick. 
 

Into the Halls 
 

   By and by, meetings got big. Our front 
parlors couldn't hold them. We had to move 
into halls. Gathering places seldom came 
free so we must needs pay rent. Landlords 
weren't a particle interested in the spiritual 
advantages of Group poverty. So someone 
passed the hat and we dropped money into it 
voluntarily. We knew we couldn't meet or 
function as a group unless we did. We 
grudgingly learned that rent was necessary 
to insure sobriety--our spiritual dividend, 
life itself. 
 

   This rent paying process also produced 
the first AA "official." The gent we picked 
to pass the hat soon became our treasurer. 
Then phone calls had to be answered, letters 
written, literature ordered and distributed. 
The now familiar group Secretary put in his-
-or her--appearance. Presently newspaper 
interviews had to be given, preachers and 
doctors canvassed, hospital arrangements 
made, banquets set up. Not by anybody, 
either. Somebody special had to be picked 
to do these chores. That "somebody" be-
came the Group Service Chairman. 
 

   Of course this was all quite troublesome, 
for it marred our sometimes fallible sereni-
ty. Squabbling began, dark forecasts of our 
future were made and everybody yearned to 
go back into the parlors. But we didn't be-
cause we couldn't. We saw we'd have to 

have service committees or fail to function, 
perhaps fall apart entirely. We'd actually 
have to organize services in order to keep 
AA simple. 
 

Hospital Service 
 

   Hospitals, we early found, disliked 
drunks. We had been noisy nuisances who 
ducked paying bills and seldom got well. 
Yet we quickly saw that many an alcoholic 
might never get a real chance with AA un-
less hospitalized. What could we do? 
 

    At first, we went in for home "tapering." 
But instead of "tapering off," our new cli-
ents usually "tapered on"--and right back 
into the bars again. Some Groups tried to 
organize "AA hospitals" with M.D.s on 
call. This carried matters too far, it put our 
Groups straight into serious business. All 
these early attempts were busts. We finally 
learned that each AA Group ought to be 
primarily a spiritual entity, not a business 
corporation. Then individual AAs and their 
friends began to set up rest homes and 
drunk farms as private enterprises. This 
worked a lot better, but still it wasn't 
enough. 
 
 
 

( contôd on page 10 ) 
 
 

http://aaspokane.org
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1O-iOf46gRai9COXsVlwCm3_XfGFi_7rGKzdpfnU_X98/edit?ts=5e83bec2#gid=0
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Spokane Intergroup August 24th, 2021   7pm Board Meeting Agenda ï  

  

Call to order followed by a moment of silence, then the Serenity Prayer. 

 

Introductions 

Board of Trustees: 

Position 1: John V. (District 2) 

Position 2: vacant (District 3) 

Position 3: Tom P. (District 13)   

Position 4: Elaine (District 17) 

Position 5: Dan M. (President) 

 

Board Officers: (non-voting) 

Vice President: Vacant 

Treasurer: Eric 

Secretary: JoAnn W. 

 

Committee Chairs: (non-voting) 

12 Step Call List Coordinator: Dan M. 

Archives Committee Chair: Tom W. 

Volunteer Coordinator: Beth F. 

Social Activities Committee Chair: Tammy C. 

Newsletter Editor: Edward S. 

Webmaster: Paul C. 

 

Intergroup Reps:  

 

Any matters that need to be placed in new business 

                    

Secretary: Review Minutes of meeting 

  

Presidentôs Report: Dan M. 

  

Treasurer's Report: Vacant 

 

District Trustee Reports: 

District 2: John V. 

District 3: Vacant 

District 13: Tom P. 

District 17: Elaine B. 

 

Committee Reports 

12-Step Call List Coordinator: Dan M. 

Archives Committee Chair: Tom W. 

Volunteer Coordinator: Beth F. 

Social Activities Committee Chair: Vacant 

Newsletter Editor: Edward S. 

Webmaster: Paul C. 

                       

Old Business: 

  

New Business: 

 

Adjourn with the Responsibility Statement. 
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Spokane Intergroup Board Meeting Minutes July ï 2021ï Zoom 

  

Meeting called to order by Dan at with a moment of silence and the serenity prayer. 

 

Attendees: 

 

Board of Trustees: 

 

Position 3: Tom P. (District 13) 

Position 4: Elaine B. (District 17) 

Position 5: Dan M. (President) 

                        Voters: Quorum present 

 

Board Officers: (non-voting) 

 

Vice President: vacant    

Treasurer: vacant 

 

Committee Chairs: (non-voting) 

 

12 Step Call List Coordinator: Dan M. 

Archives Chair: Tom W. 

Newsletter Editor: Edward S. 

 

Intergroup Reps: 

 

Eric - Early Birds Group 

Minutes 

 

Presidentôs Report: ( Treas. Report incl. ) 

 

Dan M. - We are not doing well financially. The January through June losses are about $5800.00 

Group donations are getting better as there are more in person meetings, but June donations were down. 

One of the ways that costs have been cut for Central Office is the change in phone systems. 

It is hoped that the August 1st Central Office Picnic will be successful as this is a major fundraiser. The Gratitude Banquet  

will also be a big fundraiser for Central Office if it is held this year. 

Area 92 is doing very well financially, being $30,000.00 in the black. If groups are aware of this, and could please 

send the contributions that normally they would send the Area, to the Central Office instead for now it would be very help-

ful! 

Also, discussed by those present is the differences happening with meetings in terms of some requiring masks, 

and social distancing and others not, and the requirements being dependent on the specifications of the different 

churchôs where meetings are held. 

 

Treasurer's Report: ( See Above ) 

 

District Trustee Reports 

 

District 2: John V. ï Absent, no report 

 

District 3 ð Vacant 

 

District 13: Tom P. ï There is discussion with 2 different locations where District meetings might be held so they can return 

to in person monthly meetings. Hopefully this will happen in September. 

 

( Contôd on page 4 ) 



4 

 

( Contôd from page 3 ) 

 

It is hopeful that with in person District meetings, and now that there is a new DCM, more GSRs will attend the 

monthly meetings. 

The committee putting on the Central Office Picnic August 1st is very organized and the word has gotten out about this 

event so it should be well attended as in the past. 

 

District 17: Elaine ï There were 11 GSRs in attendance at the July District meeting .There was conversation about the DCM 

Report and GSRs are being encouraged to attend that. 

Training is being created about what Archives is about and how people can participate in this. 

Corrections  is working to have a better ability to get into Correctional facilities with awareness of the COVID limita-

tions. 

Elaine B. will be stepping down from her position as District 17 Trustee as she has moved to another area of the 

state.  Edward S., our Newsletter editor, attends the District 17 meetings, as well as the Intergroup meetings, and wish-

es to ñapplyò for the Trustee position.  After discussion, it was decided that Edward would go to the District with this and 

get approval there, and  then come back to the Intergroup to be voted in. A BIG thanks to Elaine for all her service!! 

 

Committee Reports: 

 

12-Step Call List Coordinator: Dan M. ï The system is set up so if a volunteer doesnôt take a phone call, Dan gets a voicemail sent 

to him.  This isnôt happening too often though, so overall things are going well. 

   

Archives Chair: Tom W. ï  The Area has pieced together an Area Archives handbook that will be going to the Districts and is aimed 

at teaching the Districts and groups what Archives is all about.  Tom will be attending a large hybrid meeting in Septem-

ber where techniques on preserving materials will be demonstrated. He is also working on figuring out making a You-

tube video.  

 

Newsletter Editor: Edward S. ï The July SCO newsletter was published. It was 21 pages. It was brought to Edwardôs attention that 

in the Newsletter, the ID number to the Intergroup Zoom meeting is incorrect so he will make that correction. 
 

Old Business: 

 

Continue to make announcements at meetings you attend to get the word out there are vacant positions. 

 

Open Positions: 

 

Trustee Position 2 (District 3), Vice President, Treasurer 

Eric, from the Early Birds group, asked for information about what being the Intergroup Treasurer entailed. After it was 

explained to him, he asked to be nominated for that position. He gave information to those present about his background. Dan 

nominated him and Tom P seconded. 

Quorum voted him in as Treasurer. Thank you Eric 

 

New Business: 

 

Tom P. told the group that the Gratitude Banquet is the biggest Central Office fundraiser.  We have a deposit in 

place at the Mirabeau park Hotel on Sullivan. 

A motion was made to attempt to have the Gratitude Banquet this year, and was seconded. Quorum voted yes. 

Discussion ensued é food prices are up all over and that may affect the ticket price.  Eric brought up that it would 

be good for the AA community to be gathering as he has seen some in person meetings struggling for attendance. 

Tom P. will be getting ahold of Michelle G. who put together the last in person Gratitude Banquet in 2019 and 

the AA Gratitude Speaker Meeting in 2020, held on ZOOM. 

  

Adjourned the meeting at 8:15pm 

   

Respectfully submitted, JoAnn W. - Secretary 
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¢ƘŜ /ŜƴǘǊŀƭ hŶŎŜ Dw9!¢[¸ ŀǇǇǊŜπ
ŎƛŀǘŜǎ ȅƻǳǊ ŬƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǝƻƴǎΣ 
ǿƘƛŎƘ ǳƴŘŜǊǿǊƛǘŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΗΗ 

https://aaspokane.org/donate/
https://aaspokane.org/donate/
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Check out the Greater Spokane Area 
FaceBook Information page 

https://www.facebook.com/groups/203595167560957
https://www.facebook.com/groups/203595167560957/
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Wǳƭȅ CƻŎǳǎΥ 

{ǘŜǇ у ς άaŀŘŜ ŀ ƭƛǎǘ ƻŦ ŀƭƭ ǇŜǊǎƻƴǎ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ƘŀǊƳŜŘΣ ŀƴŘ ōŜŎŀƳŜ ǿƛƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƳŀƪŜ 

ŀƳŜƴŘǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜƳ ŀƭƭΦέ  

¢ǊŀŘƛǝƻƴ у τ ά!ƭŎƻƘƻƭƛŎǎ !ƴƻƴȅƳƻǳǎ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ǊŜƳŀƛƴ ŦƻǊŜǾŜǊ ƴƻƴǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴŀƭΣ ōǳǘ 
ƻǳǊ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ŎŜƴǘŜǊǎ Ƴŀȅ ŜƳǇƭƻȅ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭ ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΦέ  

/ŜƴǘǊŀƭ hŶŎŜ .ƻŀǊŘ aŜƳōŜǊǎ 

Board of Trustees: 
 

Position 1 : John V (District 2) 

Position 2 : Vacant (District 3)  

Position 3 : Tom P (District 13) 

Position 4 : Edward S. (District 17) 

Position 5 : Dan M. (President) 
                         

 

Board Officers (non-voting): 
 

Vice President : vacant    

Treasurer : Eric 

Secretary : JoAnn W. 
 

Committee Chairs (non-voting): 
 

12 Step Call List Coordinator : Dan M. 

Archives Chair : Tom W. 

Newsletter Editor : Edward S. 

Volunteer Coordinator : Beth Fales 
Social ActivitiesðTammy C. 
 

Intergroup Reps 
 

Kari B. and Alex : Early Birds group 

Mary J.: South Hill Noon Group 

5ƻŜǎ ȅƻǳǊ !! ƎǊƻǳǇ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜ wŜǇΚ LŦ ƴƻǘΣ ƘŜǊŜ 
ƛǎ ŀ ǘǊŜƳŜƴŘƻǳǎ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ŦƻǊ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ !! ƎǊƻǳǇ ǘƻ ǎŜǊǾŜ ŀǎ ŀƴ L{w 

ƻƴ ōŜƘŀƭŦ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƘƻƳŜ-ƎǊƻǳǇΦ L{wΩǎ ǎŜǊǾŜ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ [ƛŀƛǎƻƴ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƘƻƳŜ-

ƎǊƻǳǇΩǎ ŎƻƴǎŎƛŜƴŎŜΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ /ŜƴǘǊŀƭ hŶŎŜ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇΣ ƻƴ ŜǎǎŜƴǝŀƭ ƛǎǎǳŜǎΦ  

¢ƘŜ /ŜƴǘǊŀƭ hŶŎŜ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ .ƻŀǊŘ ƳŜŜǘǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 

пǘƘ ¢ǳŜǎŘŀȅ ƻŦ ŜŀŎƘ ƳƻƴǘƘ Ϫ т ǇΦƳΦ 

bŜȄǘ ƳŜŜǝƴƎτWǳƭȅ нт Ϫ тΥлл ǇΦƳΦ 

½hha І усм ллрл роло 

¢ƘŜ /ŜƴǘǊŀƭ hŶŎŜ Dw9!¢[¸ ŀǇǇǊŜŎƛπ
ŀǘŜǎ ȅƻǳǊ ŬƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǝƻƴǎΣ 
ǿƘƛŎƘ ǳƴŘŜǊǿǊƛǘŜ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΗΗ 

 

ƘǧǇǎΥκκŀŀǎǇƻƪŀƴŜΦƻǊƎκŘƻƴŀǘŜκ 

 

ht9b .ƻŀǊŘ tƻǎƛǝƻƴǎ 

 

.ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ ¢ǊǳǎǘŜŜǎ 

tƻǎƛǝƻƴ нΥ ±ŀŎŀƴǘ ό5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ оύ 

 

.ƻŀǊŘ hŶŎŜǊǎ όƴƻƴ-ǾƻǝƴƎύ 

±ƛŎŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΥ ±ŀŎŀƴǘ   

 

. -̧ [!²{ - ¢ƘŜ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ !ǎǎƻŎΦ 

hŦ !! 
  

!24)#,% 6)) ɀ )ÎÔÅÒÇÒÏÕÐ "ÏÁÒÄ 

-ÅÅÔÉÎÇ 0ÁÒÔÉÃÉÐÁÔÉÏÎ  

 

¶ !ƭƭ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ 
ŀǊŜ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƻ ŀǧŜƴŘΣ ƛƴ ŀƴ ŀŘǾƛπ
ǎƻǊȅ ŎŀǇŀŎƛǘȅΦ  

 

¶ !ƴ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ wŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǝǾŜ 
ϑL{wϒ ƛǎ ŀƴ ŜƭŜŎǘŜŘΣ ǘǊǳǎǘŜŘΣ ǎŜǊǾπ
ŀƴǘ ƻŦ ŀƴ !! ƘƻƳŜ-ƎǊƻǳǇκ
ƳŜŜǝƴƎΦ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ wŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀπ
ǝǾŜǎ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƎǊƻǳǇ Ŏƻƴπ
ǎŎƛŜƴŎŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǝƴƎǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
.ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ ¢ǊǳǎǘŜŜǎΦ  

 

¶ ¢ƘŜ LƴǘŜǊƎǊƻǳǇ wŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǝǾŜ 
ϑL{wϒ ǎƘŀƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴ ŀŘǾƛǎƻǊȅ ǾƻƛŎŜ 
ŀǘ ƳŜŜǝƴƎǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ ¢Ǌǳǎπ
ǘŜŜǎΦ  

$Ï ÙÏÕ ÈÁÖÅ ÁÎÙ ÓÕÇÇÅÓÔÉÏÎÓȟ ÏÒ ÃÏÎÔÒÉÂÕȤ

ÔÉÏÎÓȟ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ ÎÅ×ÓÌÅÔÔÅÒȩ #ÏÎÔÁÃÔȡ 

ǎŎƻƴŜǿǎƭŜǧŜǊмϪƎƳŀƛƭΦŎƻƳ 

https://aaspokane.org/donate/
mailto:sconewsletter1@gmail.com
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The Language of the Heart 
.ƛƭƭ ²ϥǎ DǊŀǇŜǾƛƴŜ ²ǊƛǝƴƎǎ 

 
atо !ǳŘƛƻ 5ƻǿƴƭƻŀŘ 

όму ƘƻǳǊǎ ƻŦ ƭƛǎǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǝƳŜύ  

 

)Î ÔÈÅ 'ÒÁÐÅÖÉÎÅȟ !!ȭÓ ÉÎÔÅÒÎÁÔÉÏÎÁÌ ÊÏÕÒÎÁÌȟ ÃÏ - ÆÏÕÎÄÅÒȟ "ÉÌÌ 7Ȣ ÒÅÃÏÒÄȤ
ÅÄȟ ÁÎÄ ÒÅПÌÅÃÔÅÄ ÕÐÏÎȟ !!ȭÓ ÈÉÓÔÏÒÙ ÁÓ ÉÔ ÕÎÆÏÌÄÅÄȢ ! ÐÒÏÌÉПÉÃ ×ÒÉÔÅÒȟ "ÉÌÌ 
ÁÕÔÈÏÒÅÄ ÎÅÁÒÌÙ ρυπ 'ÒÁÐÅÖÉÎÅ ÁÒÔÉÃÌÅÓȟ ÆÒÏÍ ρωττ ÉÎÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÌÁÔÅ φπȭÓȢ 
6ÉÒÔÕÁÌÌÙ ÁÌÌ ÏÆ ÔÈÏÓÅ ÃÏÎÔÒÉÂÕÔÉÏÎÓ ÁÒÅ ÆÏÕÎÄȟ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ ПÉÒÓÔ ÔÉÍÅȟ ÐÕÂȤ
ÌÉÓÈÅÄ ÉÎ ÔÈÉÓ ÓÉÎÇÌÅ ÖÏÌÕÍÅȦȦ )Ô ÉÓ Á #!04)6!4).' ÐÕÂÌÉÃÁÔÉÏÎȦȦȦȦ 
 

!ǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ !! DǊŀǇŜǾƛƴŜ 

 

Spokane Central  

Office Services 

§ 24-hour hotline: 624-1442 

§ Bookstore 

§ Office 

§ 12th Step Coordination 

§ Area AA Meeting Schedules 

§ AA Literature 

§ Milestone Coins 

§ Answer Phone Inquiries 

§ AA Fellowship Information  

§ District Contact Info. 

§ Event Calendar 

§ Website 

§ Newsletter  

 

Bookstore Hours: 

     Mon.       11:30 - 1:30,  

  4:30 - 6:30  

     Tues. CLOSED 

     Wed.      11:30 - 1:30,  

  4:30 - 6:30  

     Thur.  CLOSED 

     Fri.          11:30 - 1:30,  

             4:30 - 6:30  

     Sat.           9 a.m. - 11:30 a.m. 

     Sunday CLOSED 

   

https://store.aagrapevine.org/the-language-of-the-heart-mp3-download
https://aaspokane.org/
https://aaspokane.org/
https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/1O-iOf46gRai9COXsVlwCm3_XfGFi_7rGKzdpfnU_X98/edit?ts=5e83bec2#gid=0
https://store.aagrapevine.org/the-language-of-the-heart-mp3-download
https://store.aagrapevine.org/the-language-of-the-heart-mp3-download
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know. 
It is this world center of service which con-
stitutes the principal bequest in our recently 
announced Third Legacy. And it is by the 
terms of this Legacy of Service that the Gen-
eral Service Conference of Alcoholics Anon-
ymous, a representative body of State and 
Provincial Delegates, assumed control and 
guidance of these principal affairs of AA last 
April. 
 

   That event marked the passing of responsi-
bility for our world services from Dr. Bob, 
our friends, and myself, to you--the members 
of Alcoholics Anonymous. Support and 
guard these assets well; the lives and for-
tunes of millions, the very survival of AA 
itself may depend much upon how well you 
discharge this, your new found obligation. 
 

In Conclusion 
 

   Let us make our services respectable; let 
us rank them in importance with the Twelve 
Steps of Recovery and the Twelve Principles 
of AA Tradition. Let us forget our fear of 
over organization; let us remember that AA 
as a whole cannot be organized; but that we 
must so organize and support our special 
services that AA can function. Let us forget 
our early fears of professionalism, of the 
accumulation of wealth, of government. Ex-
perience, now fortified by our Tradition, has 
already assured us none of these evils are 
likely to descend upon us. 
 

   Above all, let's change our old attitudes 
about money. Collectively, AA members 
earn an enormous income because of their 
sobriety, it's a one half a billion dollar bo-
nanza each year. Can we not wisely, grate-
fully and humbly reinvest a tiny fraction of 
this vast sum in those vital services that 
make AA tick? I think we can, and I think 
we shall. For in our own lives we have seen 
sobriety produce money, and in our AA ser-
vices we have seen a little money produce 
incalculable spiritual dividends. Let's think 
this all through again. 
 

   By our Twelve Steps we have recovered, 
by our Twelve Traditions we have unified 
and through our Third Legacy--Service--we 
shall carry the AA message down through all 
the corridors of time to come. Of this, I am 
happily confident. 
 

 

 

( contôd from page 1 ) 
 

   At length the medics began to come to our 
aid. Agreeing with our hard earned conclu-
sion that doctoring ought to be the affair of 
doctors, they commenced to help us make 
hospital connections. Our first attempts to 
cooperate with hospitals in city areas often 
led to damaging confusion. Anybody spon-
sored anybody, and those hospital bills still 
didn't get paid. Cocksure AAs told doctors 
how to run wards. This easy going lack of 
head or tail in our hospital relations didn't 
keep AA simple at all. Confusion was gen-
eral until some hospitals bluntly told metro-
politan AA Groups that responsible mem-
bers with whom they could consistently deal 
would have to be named--or else. Nobody, 
said the hospitals, could possibly cooperate 
with an anarchy. 
 

   It began to dawn upon AA that Group 
responsibility would have to reach much 
further than the meeting hall doorstep on 
Tuesday and Thursday nights only. Other-
wise the new man approaching our door 
might miss his chance, might lose his life. 
 

Intergroup Services 
 

    Slowly, most reluctantly, Groups in 
densely populated areas saw they would 
have to form associations, open small offic-
es, pay a few full-time Secretaries. Terrific 
outcries went up. To many, this really meant 
destructive organization, politics, profes-
sionalism, big expense, a ruling officialdom 
and government. "Believe us," they argued, 
"A local Central Office could cost metropol-
itan AA members 50 cents a month apiece. 
That could turn into a damned head tax--
what about our AA Tradition of no 'fees or 
dues'?" 
 

   Of course these exaggerated fears never 
materialized. We have lots of good inter-
group associations now, voluntarily support-
ed. The new man is getting a better break, 
the hospitals are pleased. The office of one 
large association has sponsored and hospital-
ized 7,000 alcoholics. Prompt interview and 
phone service is planting the seeds of recov-
ery in other thousands. Local meeting direc-
tories are issued, public relations attended 
to, regional gatherings and dinners set up. 
We found these last couldn't be carelessly 
left to anybody who happened to feel like 
giving interviews or printing up a bundle of 
tickets and handbills. In short, inter-groups 
do those area chores that no single individu-

al or group could. They unify regions; they 
make AA tick. 
 

That Vital Service--The AA Book 
 

   By 1937, some of us realized that AA 
needed a standard literature. There would 
have to be a book. Our word of mouth pro-
gram could be garbled, we might be de-
stroyed by dissension over basic principles 
and then our public relations would surely 
go to pot. We'd fall flat on our obligation 
to the alcoholic who hadn't yet heard un-
less we put our knowledge on paper. 
 

   But not everybody agreed, many were 
badly scared by this proposal. Money in 
some quantity would be needed, there 
would be huge disputes over authorship, 
royalties, profits, prices and the contents of 
the book itself. Some truly believed that 
this seemingly reckless project would blow 
our little society to bits. "Let's avoid trou-
ble, let's keep things simple," they said. 
 

   Well, we did quarrel violently over the 
preparation and distribution of that AA 
book. In fact, it took five years for the 
clamor to die down. Should any AA's 
dream that the old timers who put the book 
together went about at the time in serene 
meditation and white robes, then they had 
best forget it. The inspiration readers now 
say they find in the volume, must have got 
there by the Grace of God only! 
 

   Yet see what has happened. Two-
hundred-thousand AA books circulated in 
this year 1951, silently scattering our mes-
sage world-wide, lighting the path of pro-
gress for nearly every incoming member. 
Without doubt, that book is the backbone 
of our unity, it has unbelievably simplified 
our task. Although its preparation was, in 
part, a very "material" proceeding indeed, 
those early labor pains of its creation did 
help form our society and cause it to func-
tion. The spiritual result, in sobriety, hap-
piness and faith, is altogether beyond any 
reckoning. 
 

Foundation, General Office, Grapevine 
 

   This Group of Headquarters Services 
enables AA to function as a whole. They 
guard our tradition, they issue our principal 
literature. They watch over our general 
public relations and so relate us rightly to 
the world outside. They mediate our diffi-
culties, they guide our policy. Therefore, 
these indispensable services are AA's prin-
cipal lifelines to the million who do not 


